TO:
Members of the MAA-NJ Section

FROM:
Naomi Shapiro, Secretary

RE:
Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on 

                   January 27,  2007

                   Middlesex County College, Edison, NJ

In Attendance:  Carol Avelsgaard, Karen Clark, Amy Cohen,  Bonnie Gold, Tom Hagedorn,

                            Pat Kenschaft, Mark Korlie,  Aihua Li, Reginald Luke,  Theresa C. 

                            Michnowicz, Naomi Shapiro

1. Reports

        (a) Minutes from the last executive committee meeting

                   Naomi Shapiro distributed the minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on September 24, 2006 at Middlesex County College.  Some clarifications were made to the wording. The minutes were accepted with the changes. The revised minutes will be emailed to the committee for further comments and then posted to our web site.

        (b) Treasurer’s Report             

                   Karen Clark reported that a 2-year CD is coming due in a few weeks. She suggested that we put it into a 6-month CD. We should plan on having one 6-month

CD coming due in the summer and another 6-month CD coming due in February. This should provide cash flow for our operating expenses during the year. The Section now has about $28,000 in CD’s.

                   A summary of the Treasurer’s report as of  January, 2007 is as follows:

              Balance in checking account as of  Sept. 2006:        $  5,684.19          

              Revenues                                                                       2,142.20

              Expenses                                                                     - 2,348.57

              Balance in checking account as of  Jan. 2007           $ 5,477.82

        (c) Book sales report

                    Mike Jones wishes to step down from this role at the end of this semester.

        (d) Governor’s Report

                   Pat Kenschaft had emailed her report to the executive committee members prior to this meeting. She reported that the MAA has proclaimed 2007 as the Year of Leonhard Euler. There will be an MAA study tour this summer tracing his life from his birth in Basil in 1707 to his death in St. Petersburg in 1783. The Board of Governors  suggested that there should be more opportunities online for professional development. The AMC (American Mathematics Contest) which leads to the participation in the IMO (International Mathematics Olympiad) stimulates much interest among high school students. The national MAA now seems to be in good financial health with a contingency fund of $3,000,000. Joseph Gallian  became president of the MAA in January,  2007.

                  It was agreed that the State governors should bring up topics to the national MAA for discussion. Pat raised the topic of potential legislation which would require 4-year institutions to automatically grant credit to transfers from 2-year institutions. Amy Cohen distributed the  “New State-wide Transfer Agreement (12/13/06)” which was approved by the New Jersey Presidents’ Council (NJPC) on Dec. 22, 2006 . The possibility of a national Mathematics accreditation was mentioned.

         (e) Section Officer’s Meeting Report

                   Terry Michnowicz  submitted a report. Section issues were discussed in breakout sessions. One issue was how to attract more and younger members to section activities. The suggestions were to have project NExT activities, to waive registration

fees for first-time attendees, to apply for a grant from MAA to attract graduate students, to have local invited talks from speakers from schools not attending section meetings, and to have a new colleagues session with activities for beginning faculty.

                    2) Reflections on Fall, 2006 meeting  at Seton Hall University   

a) Evaluations

                     None were made. Arrangements should be made locally for evaluations.

b) Other issues 

           There should be more activities to keep up student interest.

           We will now send a postcard directing the recipient to look on line for the program, and to register on line. Those desiring a paper copy should contact Karen Clark. An  8.5 x 11 flyer should be sent to each department with the words “please post”. A request should be also made to announce the Section meeting at a meeting of the mathematics department. We will ask Hal Nesbitt to supply appropriate mailing lists and labels for all NJ institutions

 3) Spring 2007 meeting at Rowan University on Saturday, March 31.

      (a) Speakers

                 William Dunham from Muhlenberg College will speak on “An Euler Trifecta”,

 Thomas Osler from Rowan University will speak on “The Joy of Student-Professor

 Collaboration in Translating Euler’s Papers”, Peter Sarnak from Princeton University 

 will speak on “Primes and Orbits”.

      (b) GSUMC

                 Tom Hagedorn will soon publicize the GSUMC 4. The same format as last

year will be used. Competitions will be in the morning. There will be 3 sessions in the afternoon for students. Suggested sessions were in actuarial careers, Research Experience

for Undergraduates and applying to graduate schools, teaching in the middle schools.

The students will attend a plenary talk by Peter Sarnak.

                 It was suggested that free T-shirts should be given to student presenters and creators of posters for the poster session. It was suggested that the poster need not feature a research experience. There is a need for clearer rules for posters in order to encourage more student participation. It was also suggested that the posters be present all day in a public place next to the book display. A source for student participation in making posters and presentations at meetings could come from a capstone course in the mathematics curriculum. Ideally, someone at the individual institutions should be in charge of participation at the GSUMC.

                  It was noted that two-year colleges had no participation last year. Perhaps there should be contest problems which are accessible to 2-year college students, and 

separate prizes for 2-year institutions.

      (c) Contributed paper sessions  

                   Four sessions are planned: The Life and Work of Leonard Euler, Applications of Mathematics for Classroom Use, Contributed Papers in Statistics: Practice and Pedagogy, and a General Contributed Paper Session.

       (d)  Lunch Discussions

                    The three invited speakers will be asked to lead lunch table discussions. The tables should be clearly indicated.

       (e) Evaluation forms

                   Forms should be set up for the Spring ’07 meeting.

       (f) Publisher Exhibits

                 Karen will send email to publishers. A representative from Key College publishing inquired about attending the meeting.

        (g) Distinguished Teaching Award

                 There were no new nominations for this year’s award. It was suggested that a prior nominee be invited to reapply.  A subcommittee to revise the rules for the Teaching Award so that awards could be made to those who might not qualify on the national level,

but have a strong impact within their own institution or perhaps the state. The subcommittee will be chaired by Bonnie Gold. Other members will be Tom Hagedorn, Carol Avelsgaard, and Naomi Shapiro.

4. Future meetings

        a) Fall 2007 meeting at St. Peter’s College on Saturday, November 3

              (Joint meeting with the Metro New York Section)

Our Section will send out the postcards with information about the meeting. Metro New York will reimburse us for the cost.  There should be souvenirs for the joint meeting.

                   i) Speakers

                           Various suggestions for speakers were made.

                   ii) Workshops/panels

                There should be more workshops.  Perhaps one of the speakers might lead a workshop. One workshop might be on teacher preparation. Math for America gives out Newton fellowships. They recruit mathematics majors to get a Masters in Education with full teacher certification. Perhaps some Newton Fellows could lead a lunch table discussion on this program.

                  iii) NJ-NExT

                            A new cohort of NJ-NExT  fellows will have their first workshop this Fall.

        b) Spring 2008 meeting at William Paterson University on Saturday, April 12.

                 Possibly Arthur Benjamin might be our plenary speaker.

        c) Other future meetings ideas

                 Perhaps a 2-year college should be the site of the Fall ’08 meeting.

5. New Business

         a) Sponsoring a Project NExT Fellow from NJ

         The national MAA is asking the Sections to sponsor a Project NExT Fellow working in  NJ. They are asking for $2500 per year for  3 years. The NJ Section decided we will not agree to this, but will offer to pay $750 to facilitate attendance at the first summer meeting of the NExT Fellow if the home institution is not willing to do so.

          b) Increasing meeting attendance

         It was suggested that there be a special session for new faculty members in the years when there is no new NExT group. It possibly could take place during an intermission time when others are visiting the exhibitor tables. It was suggested that perhaps there should be a lunchtime table discussing transitions from graduate student to faculty member. One could have sharing sessions, a forum for ideas from new faculty, and the possibility of mentoring new faculty. A current national NExT Fellow is David Nacin from William Paterson University who could be helpful in communicating with this new group of faculty members.

c) Transferring credits for Math Courses

         Courses by the same name differ widely across the 2-year colleges and the corresponding names of courses in 4-year institutions. The NJ-MAA wants to sponsor a 2-day conference for representatives from each of the 2-year and 4-year NJ institutions. Chairs or their designees would meet in the late Spring to discuss the new State Transfer Agreement  agreed to by the NJ Presidents’ Council. A subcommittee to work out the details of this conference will be chaired by Reggie Luke, with other members Carol  Avelsgaard, Theresa C. Michnowicz,  and Bonnie Gold. 

d) Math courses for preservice elementary schoolteachers 

        To teach K-8, very little math beyond basic skills is now required by the state. 

What is the appropriate math content for teachers to successfully teach math in K-8, laying a good foundation for the future math student? How should the preservice schoolteacher learn math at the level of the teacher, as opposed to the level of the elementary school student?  Pat passed around a copy of Mathematics for 

Elementary School Teachers co-authored by Tom Parker and Scott Bainbridge.
                                                 Submitted by Naomi Shapiro, Secretary MAA-NJ

